
  
    

 
 

 
 

 

 

    
   

    

  

 
   

    

   

   

   

 
   

  

    

  

   

  

  

  
  

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

STATE ENERGY ADVISORY BOARD
 

MEETING MINUTES: MARCH 9 – 11, 2010 

WASHINGTON, DC 


MEETING ATTENDEES 
Designated Federal Officer (DFO): 
•	 Gary Burch, STEAB DFO, Senior Management Technical Advisor, Intergovernmental 

Projects, Golden Field Office, Denver, Colorado 

STEAB ATTENDANCE 
BOARD MEMBERS Present Absent 

Susan S. Brown, Deputy Administrator, Wisconsin Division of Energy 3
John Butler, Energy Commission Supervisor II, California Energy 
Commission 3

Dan Carol, Strategic Advisor/Organizational Consultant 3
William Vaughn Clark, Director, Office of Community Development, 
Oklahoma Department of Commerce 3

John H. Davies, Director, Division of Renewable Energy and Energy 
Efficiency, Kentucky Office of Energy Policy 3

Philip Giudice, Commissioner, Massachusetts Department of Energy 
Resources 3

Ryan Gooch, Energy Policy Director, Tennessee Economic and 
Community Development 3

Paul Gutierrez, Vice Provost for Outreach Services, Associate Dean 
and Director, Cooperative Extension Service, College of Agriculture 
and Home Economics, New Mexico State University 

3

Duane Hauck, Director, Extension Services, North Dakota State 
University 3

Cecelia Johnson-Powell, Community Development Manager, Indiana 
Housing and Community Development Authority 3

Peter Johnston, Project Manager, Clean Energy Technologies, Burns 
& McDonnell 3

Neil Moseman, Director, Nebraska Department of Energy 3
James Nolan, Weatherization Director, Department of Public, Health 
and Human Services 3

Tom Plant, Director, Colorado Governor's Energy Office 3
Larry Shirley, State Energy Office Director, North Carolina 
Department of Administration 3

Janet Streff, Manager, State Energy Office, Minnesota Department of 
Commerce 3

David Terry, Executive Director, ASERTTI  3
Steve Vincent, Regional Business Manager, Avista Utilities 3

Contractor Support: 
•	 Emily Lindenberg, SENTECH, Inc.  
•	 Leonore Jordan, SENTECH, Inc.  

Public: 
•	 No public representatives participated in this meeting.  
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WASHINGTON, DC 


WELCOME & INTRODUCTION 
The March STEAB meeting commenced at 9:00 a.m. EST on Tuesday, March 9, 2010. 

Janet Streff (JS), Board Chair, welcomed all members to the meeting and thanked them for 

traveling to Washington, DC, for the second meeting of the STEAB during fiscal year 2010.  Due 

to the recent addition of several new members, the Board took a moment to introduce themselves, 

and the organizations they represent, to all members of the STEAB.  


SPEAKERS 
No formal presentations were made during this meeting; however, speakers from the Department 
of Energy (DOE) and other organizations were invited to provide insight on specific areas of 
interest the Board.  

•	 “Welcoming Remarks” 
Kathleen Hogan, Deputy Assistant Secretary for Energy Efficiency, Office of Energy 
Efficiency and Renewable Energy (EERE), DOE.   

•	 “Update on the Office of Weatherization and Intergovernmental Programs (OWIP) 
and State Issues” 

Claire Johnson, Program Manager, OWIP, DOE. 
•	 “Update on Commercialization and Tax Credits” 

Wendolyn Holland, Senior Advisor, Commercialization, DOE.   
•	 “Energy Empowers and other EERE Success Stories” 

David Katz, EERE Special Advisor, DOE. 
•	 “Understanding Integrated Deployment” 

Steve Lindenberg, Senior Advisor, Renewable Energy, DOE.    
•	 “DOE Ethics Briefing” 

David Krentel, Attorney Advisor for the STEAB, DOE.    
•	 “Proposal for EECBG Sub-Committee” 

Mark Johnson, EECBG HQ Lead 
•	 “Clean Energy Road Show Update” 

Gil Sperling, Senior Advisor, EERE, DOE.  
•	 “Recovery Act Dialogue With a Focus on State Energy Programs (SEP), 


Weatherization Assistance Programs (WAP) and EECBG” 

Mark Bailey, Team Leader, State Energy Program, OWIP, DOE.  
Robert Adams, Supervisory General Engineer, OWIP, DOE.  

•	 “Retrofit Ramp-up and PACE” 
Janet Streff, STEAB Board Chair. 

•	 “General Information Update on the E-RIC Initiative” 
JoAnn Milliken, Senior Advisor, EERE, DOE.   

•	 “Discussion on NGA Testimony” 
Michele Nellenbach, National Governor’s Association.   

•	 “Review of Transmission Access for Renewables” 
Larry Mansueti, Director, State and Regional Assistance, Office of Electricity, DOE.   

WELCOMING REMARKS 
•	 Ms. Kathleen Hogan thanked the Board for inviting her to the March meeting and spoke generally 

about the challenges EERE is facing with bringing new technologies out into the marketplace 
effectively. There is a strong commitment at DOE to bring energy efficiency and renewable energy 
to scale; and the administration is working on this by addressing technology issues, policy issues, and 
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workforce issues which all affect the entry of these types of energy into the marketplace.  Ms. Hogan 
outlined that the top priorities for EERE are: 

1.Spending American Recovery and Reinvestment Act (ARRA) funds quickly but effectively; 
2.Setting and maintaining appliance standards; 
3.Maintaining and improving building codes by providing technical assistance for training and 

enforcement; and 
4.Focusing on the Federal Energy Management Program (FEMP) and how best to use the rules 

governing energy efficiency regulations in government buildings while working on 
residential retrofits.  

•	 Ms. Hogan engaged with the Board for a brief discussion regarding how EERE is progressing with 
residential retrofits, how EERE works to avoid challenges and accelerate progress, and how she is 
investigating an investment in regional offices to assist with meeting the above mentioned priorities.  
John Davies (JD) and JS reminded Ms. Hogan that the Board had submitted Resolutions 09-04 which 
spoke to using a regional presence to facilitate communication and provide technical assistance to 
States and local government and perhaps this is the way “regional offices” could play a role for 
EERE. 

UPDATE ON THE OFFICE OF WEATHERIZATION AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL PROGRAMS (OWIP)
 
AND STATE ISSUES
 

•	  Ms. Claire Johnson, Program Manager of OWIP, provided updates to the Board on the progress and 
challenges facing WAP, SEP and EECBG programs1. Monthly reporting for these programs would 
begin on March 30th and there is now better coordination for reporting because many programs that 
previously reported to the National Energy Technology Laboratory now report directly to OWIP.  For 
the WAP she noted that the administration had increased the target number of homes to be 
weatherized per month and that it was causing some frustration at the State level.  Both Jim Nolan 
(JN) and Vaughn Clark (VN) added that without increased monetary resources or personnel, States 
would be unable to meet the new goals.  Ms. Johnson replied by saying Assistant Secretary Zoi was 
currently corresponding with Governors of at least 20 States to understand what the States needed in 
order to meet these higher weatherization goals.   

•	 Moving on to a review of SEP’s, Ms. Johnson noted that the National Environmental Policy Act 
(NEPA) was in need of additional information from the States in order to make determinations 
regarding projects which was why the NEPA process was moving so slowly in the eyes of the States.  
Aside from those determinations, the other main issue facing SEP’s right now is that ARRA funding 
allocated to SEP’s is not being moved quickly and effectively enough.  Another challenge for OWIP 
is trying to collect jobs data from SEP projects which received ARRA funding.  Philip Giudice (PGD) 
reminded Ms. Johnson that States are reluctant to pay for work before the job and contracts are signed 
and completed, which is why there is the perceived “lag” in spending by DOE with respect to SEP.  
He added that this is also the reason job numbers have been difficult to account for; States are hesitant 
to project created jobs before those jobs are actually created and money is spent to create them. 

•	 Concluding her presentation, Ms. Johnson spoke briefly about the EECBG program, noting the 
program suffered from the same issues as SEP’s with regard to moving ARRA funds from obligated 
to spent. Another issue is that the technical review process is both daunting and complicated and is 
taking longer than anticipated to complete.  Additionally, there are 227 late EECBG applications and 
OWIP is struggling to understand why these are late.   

•	 Opening up the floor to discussion, JS asked if the Board had comments or questions regarding this 
update from Ms. Johnson.  John Butler (JB) asked if the Board could get a list of areas which have yet 
to submit their EECBG grant applications, because the Board could act as a liaison between these 

1 Ms. Johnson’s presentation can be found immediately following the minutes as Appendix A. 
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applicants and OWIP to help the office understand why these 227 applications are late.  Ms. Johnson 
followed up on this offer by asking if the Board would be able to assist with information gathering on 
EECBG obligated funds to grantees that are not yet showing as “spent” or “contracted” by DOE.  PGD 
offered Board assistance to OWIP by aiding with jobs reporting for WAP and SEP’s, noting that the 
Board represented 20 different States alone and could at least begin providing information from those 
particular States. JN raised the issue of pressure coming from DOE to States on reporting jobs created 
and money spent.  Ms. Johnson acknowledged that this was a big challenge for OWIP and DOE and 
could use the Board’s help and influence to compel States to accurately gather and report on not only 
job’s data, but also with gathering data showing what WAP and SEP money has been spent or will be  
spent once contracts are signed and work is completed.  Accurate reporting of ARRA money is of 
paramount importance to the administration and remains a major challenge of OWIP and other 
programs which received funding from the Recovery Act.  

•	 JS closed the floor to discussion, thanked Ms. Johnson for her time and willingness to participate in 
such a frank discussion, and charged the Board to assist OWIP with meeting the challenges laid out 
during the presentation and ensuing discussion.  

UPDATE ON COMMERCIALIZATION AND TAX CREDITS 
•	 Wendolyn Holland was the next presenter who spoke to the Board about three important programs 

which fall under the auspices of the Commercialization Team, and are either currently underway or 
were recently completed.  She provided updates on the 48(c) Tax Credit program, provided an update 
on the State Energy Efficiency Appliance Rebate Program, and gave insight into the new solicitation 
which went out in October for the Loan Guarantee Program under Title 17.   

•	 According to Ms. Holland, the 48(c) program was allocated $2.3 billion in tax credits to award to 
qualifying advanced energy project equipment and manufacturing facilities for energy efficiency and 
renewable energy technologies2. This program was run by DOE in conjunction with the Department 
of the Treasury, and to their surprise the program received a higher response than anticipated.  There 
were over 500 applications which were received, and 183 companies received awards.  An important 
component of this tax credit was that each applicant show how many jobs would be created, and 
distinguish between construction vs. operating jobs.  Ryan Gooch (RG) asked if there was data 
indicating exactly how many and what types of jobs had been created because this would be a 
wonderful story for EERE to share. PGD asked about next steps of this program and Ms. Holland 
mentioned the US Territories were interested in a program similar to this and the administration was 
also considering implementing clean energy grants, or other types of programs offering tax credits for 
renewable and energy efficiency technology.  She mentioned many innovation clusters invested in 
advancing renewable energy and energy efficiency who were asking the Federal government for 
money such as the Great Lakes Alliance for Sustainable Energy Research (GLASER), and that 
public/private partnerships are assisting with funding as much as they can.  On of her goals is to try to 
get the different innovative clusters talking to each other in order to facilitate innovation and 
encourage investment.  

•	 Moving onto the second discussion point, Ms. Holland reminded the Board that the State Energy 
Appliance Rebate divided $300 million nation-wide by population; and at this point, several States 
have ended their programs because all the funds have been dispersed in rebates.3  Other States have 
yet to kick-off their programs, but so far the program has widely been considered a success.  Finally, 
the solicitation for Loan Guarantees went out in October; and as of the meeting, 27 States had 
responded to the RFI.  JS thanked Ms. Holland for her update and for taking the time to update the 
Board on these important programs.  

2 Ms. Holland’s presentation on 48(c) can be found in Appendix B.
 
3 State Rebate Program information from various States can be found as Appendix C.
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ENERGY EMPOWERS AND EERE SUCCESS STORIES 
•	 JS next introduced David Katz who is the lead on the Energy Empowers website highlighting clean 

energy news and marketing.  Mr. Katz spoke to the Board about the need to communicate and engage 
the American public in the technology and research being conducted at the DOE.  Currently the 
website has a team of five writers gathering stories from across the country specifically with regard to 
the “energy economy.”  Every week there are 30 news and two multi-media stories published which 
cover all 50 States. Mr. Katz relayed to the Board that the website was set up as both a media tool, 
and as a tool for others to refer to when writing or speaking about energy efficiency and renewable 
energy programs and projects4. 

•	 One of his goals is to link civic leaders, community organizations, and green energy news services to 
Energy Empowers in an effort to market the website and have other online news agencies pick-up and 
re-publish the stories on their own sites.  He called on the Board to help with this task and asked that 
all members please provide him with the contact information for the communications directors in each 
members’ State.   

UNDERSTANDING INTEGRATED DEPLOYMENT 
•	 The next presentation came from Steve Lindenberg, Senior Advisor for Renewable Energy5. His focus 

is on integrated deployment, which is a comprehensive approach to clean energy utilizing a variety of 
renewable technologies in a way that creates transformational change.  A large part of this is to also 
use this process to create a model which can be replicated in other areas and States.  He noted that 
some of the issues he faces surround the technology already in place in areas looking to utilize this 
integrated deployment model, and how can that existing infrastructure be used to support this multi-
dimensional model.  Policy and economics, he said, are the biggest hurdles he faces when trying to sell 
this program to various areas across the country.  The question faced everyday is:  “What is the draw 
for investors and policy-makers and how does the DOE make the marketplace attractive?”  How does 
DOE effectively bring technical, policy and marketplace stakeholders into a successful partnership? 

•	 Mr. Lindenberg elaborated by detailing for the Board the implementation approach of this effort as 
outlined by NREL back in 2008 when this process began.  This approach tries to answer all of the 
questions facing DOE with regard to deployment and tries at first to build stakeholder partnerships, 
and then establish frameworks to operate within.  It then addresses the policy issues and the technical 
and economic viability of the project with the final step being to ensure early successes of the 
deployed technology.   

•	 Many success stories of this type of deployment were mentioned, including projects in Hawaii, 
Alaska, New Orleans and Greensburg, KS. The key to success of these programs is that there is “buy-
in” at all levels of the process and that the process itself is managed effectively through strategy, 
leadership and thoughtful planning.  The ultimate goal of this entire program is to create a basic 
structure and “model” that can be applied to communities across the United States.  

•	 JS then opened the floor to questions and GB asked Mr. Lindenberg how the Board could help him in 
reaching the goals for this program.  Mr. Lindenberg asked the Board to think of this whole process as 
a model and a road-map; one that could be rolled-out to all communities while understanding that each 
community faces different energy needs and has different energy resources from which to draw. The 
biggest help would be to think of ways this model could resonate with the Board’s own communities 
in their States, and how to apply this thinking to future energy strategies.  Paul Gutierrez (PG) asked if 
community colleges, universities and other educational centers were part of this program as stake-

4 Mr. Katz’s presentation can be found directly following these minutes as Appendix D.  

5 Mr. Lindenberg’s presentation can be found directly following these minutes as Appendix E.
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holders; and Mr. Lindenberg confirmed that universities were indeed part of this process and provided 
technical and other support, especially in the case of Hawaii.  

DOE ETHICS BRIEFING 
•	 The next guest was Mr. David Krentel, Attorney Advisor for the STEAB, who delivered the annual 

address to the Board on ethics rules and regulations.  Highlighted in his discussion were reminders to 
the Board regarding matters which may result in financial gain for members or their families, how to 
recues oneself if there is a conflict where impartiality is questioned, and to remind the Board they are 
an advisory committee and not a lobbyist for EERE.  

PROPOSAL FOR EECBG SUB-COMMITTEE 
•	 Mark Johnson, the EECBG HQ Lead, was the next speaker, but was unable to attend the meeting. In 

his place, GB spoke to the Board about a proposal to create a sub-committee to the STEAB which 
would focus solely on issues and progress surrounding the Energy Efficiency and Conservation Block 
Grant Program (EECBG).  GB provided a handout6 to the Board outlining the objectives, proposed 
membership structure, and additional details about this sub-committee.  JS asked the Board to discuss 
this proposal before moving to a vote.   

•	 PGD and JD both asked if there were appropriations in place for this sub-committee or if funding 
would be an issue.  GB noted that there are funds available via EECBG funding to keep this sub-
committee intact for up to, but no longer than, three years.  Cecelia Johnson-Powell (CJP) was 
concerned with the responsibility of the sub-committee as it comes to accountability for reporting 
results or issues. GB assured the Board that the main objective of this potential sub-committee is to 
report findings to the Secretary of Energy, not to be accountable for ensuring results.  Additionally, the 
sub-committee would also report its finding to the STEAB.  RG told the Board he felt the make-up of 
this committee should include Mayors from across the country as their cities are receiving the majority 
of funding. Susan Brown (SB) added that perhaps it is the Mayors who could provide names for 
nomination, if they could not participate themselves.   

•	 PG motioned that this proposal go to a vote, and Larry Shirley (LS) seconded the motion.  JS asked if 
there was additional discussion. Tom Plant (TP) proposed at least one sitting member of the STEAB 
participate in this sub-committee, and the Board agreed with this decision.  JS, seeing as there was not 
additional discussion, called for a vote. This proposal for an EECBG sub-committee was unanimously 
adopted by the STEAB on March 8, 2010. 

BOARD DISCUSSION: REVIEW OF TOPICS FROM THE DAY 
•	 JS began the Board discussion portion of the meeting by asking for volunteers or nominations of 

members to serve as the Board secretary.  LS nominated JD, and TP seconded the nomination. JD 
accepted the nomination and PG moved that nominations cease, and JB seconded.  JS called for a vote 
and JD was unanimously approved as the Board Secretary on March 8, 2010. 

•	 JS then turned discussion to a review of the presentations and asked if there were follow-up questions, 
concerns or comments. She encouraged the Board to think of how they can use the information 
presented that morning to focus the Board’s strategic goals in the coming years.   

•	 General Board discussion ensued on ways the Board can rise to meet the challenges DOE is facing 
with regard to the programs discussed in the morning session.  DC mentioned it is critical to engage all 
EERE programs and States in order to facilitate change.  He noted, along with others, that a bottom-up 
approach is the most effective way to bring about change.  SB felt that the focus of this administration 
has shifted in ways that encourage the STEAB to focus more on the programs and their needs, rather 

6 The “Request for the establishment of the “Energy Efficiency and Conservation Block Grant (EECBG) 
Sub-committee" can be found as Appendix F.  
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than on technology transfer; the main goal of the previous administration.  PG feels the Board should 
meet with all programs in order to understand their needs since each one has dramatically more 
funding than previous years, due to ARRA.  TP and CJP agreed with PG and noted perhaps the Board 
can use information from meetings with programs to demonstrate to the Assistant Secretary certain 
trends or common problems which may assist future policy making.  

•	 JS summarized that many comments from this discussion surrounded changing the Board’s “agenda” 
or direction to focus more on the needs of this administration and the goals it is trying to achieve.  Is 
this something the Board wants to focus on?  PJ responded by reminding the Board that the old 
Strategic Direction documents grew out of the needs of the Karsner (ASEE) administration in EERE, 
and they may no longer apply to the environment in which EERE is currently operating.  Board 
discussion turned to reviewing the old Strategic Direction, commenting on what was no longer 
applicable, noting what areas needed updating, and offering opinions about what should be added, or if 
the entire document needed to be revised. 

•	 A facilitated discussion ensued where the Board reviewed the current focus areas and expanded, edited 
and commented on whether these were still applicable.  Together the Board discussed the merits of 
each area and their applicability to the current administration.  Using these current areas as a jumping-
off point, the Board created a new list which they deemed “Priorities.”  In lieu of focus areas, which 
they felt were too limiting, the Board created a general list of topics and issues they felt needed to be 
addressed. These priorities grew out of the presentations heard earlier in the day where frustrations or 
problems were mentioned, while also using Assistant Secretary Zoi’s four focus areas for EERE.  
Though most of the priorities revolve around ARRA, many of the priorities are long-term concepts for 
the Board to continue working on once ARRA funding runs out7. Since these priorities align with the 
current administration, the Board felt it was appropriate to label these “Priorities through 2012” due to 
the fact that they grew out of the needs of the current administration. JS promised a return to this 
discussion the following day in order to expand and evolve these topics, as needed.  

CLEAN ENERGY ROAD SHOW UPDATE 
•	 JS opened the meeting on Wednesday, March 10th, by introducing Gil Sperling, Senior Advisor for 

EERE. Mr. Sperling spoke to the Board about the Clean Energy Road Show initiative, which works to 
bring renewable energy and retro-fit information to the public and policy makers around the county.  
The goal is to build on existing discussions surrounding renewable energy and clean energy, and to 
begin collaboration at the local level to bring these initiatives forward.  Creating and maintaining a 
dialogue at the local level with policy makers is a main component of these shows.  

•	 PJ asked about the format of the Road Shows and Mr. Sperling noted that they take on a conference-
style format with State Energy Office employees, union workers, and policy makers meeting on the 
first day, and then hosting several events on the second day.  Vaughn Clark (VC) asked Mr. Sperling 
to bring the Road Show to Oklahoma because they needed to help educate builders and consumers 
about building energy codes and the benefits of clean energy.  Mr. Sperling used Indiana as an 
example of how the Road Show was able to educate consumers and change existing perceptions of 
clean energy by showing consumers they don’t have to worry about increases in energy costs if they 
choose to invest in energy efficient building materials, electronics and home appliances because these 
items more efficiently use the electricity, so ultimately cost less to run.  By showing consumers the 
“true cost” of energy in an efficient appliance, they demonstrated the overall savings and alleviated 
concerns about rising energy prices.  

•	 JD thanked Mr. Sperling for the presentation and noted that he is happy to hear regional engagement is 
the focus of this initiative.  Mr. Sperling noted that this kind of work cannot be done from Washington 
only, and it is imperative to have local partners who help to bring consumers and policy makers to 

7 A copy of the Board’s initial “Priorities through 2012” can be found as Appendix G. 
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these shows. GB mentioned that the Board has previously written Resolutions which speak to the 
importance of regional engagement to change consumer behavior, and this is something the Board 
continues to recommend to the Assistant Secretary. Mr. Sperling agreed with GB and noted that 
having a regional presence is critical to transformative thinking about clean energy.   

RECOVERY ACT DIALOGUE WITH A FOCUS ON STATE ENERGY PROGRAMS (SEP),
 
WEATHERIZATION ASSISTANCE PROGRAMS (WAP) AND EECBG
 

•	 JS then introduced Mark Bailey who spoke to the Board about SEP, WAP and EECBG progress and 
updates. Mr. Bailey stated that OWIP would like to have 80% of SEP ARRA money awarded by June 
2010, and the goal is to have $2.5 billion of State contracts signed.  The office also wants 20% of that 
money focused on long-term projects which will carry on after ARRA money is gone. The goal OWIP 
is hoping to achieve is to have programs begun under ARRA continue after the funding is gone.  That 
way these programs continue to bring job creation and retro-fits into the market. OWIP is pushing 
States to spend quickly while making sure the investments are strategic and self-sustaining.  Mr. 
Bailey commented that he knows States are facing challenges with trying to spend as quickly as DOE 
would like, but that DOE is aware of the concerns and are making calls to each State in an effort to 
alleviate the fears and frustrations.  He also noted that NEPA is working to accelerate its awards, but is 
still waiting on information from States before it can make its final determinations, in many cases8. 

•	 David Terry (DT), TP and others had general questions about finance guidance surrounding credit 
enhancements, a letter from the Golden Field Office (GFO) regarding State rebate program funds, and 
also Davis-Bacon.  Mr. Bailey noted that many of these questions are with General Counsel for 
answers; and as soon as they are available, he will provide them to the Board and to the States.  Mr. 
Bailey closed his presentation with a comment about a new announcement for Block Grants which 
will be out in the Spring of 2010. 

•	 JS then introduced Robert Adams who is the Director of Weatherization Programs for DOE. Mr. 
Adams began his presentation by letting the Board know that DOE is one year into a three-year 
program funded at $1.6 billion, with a goal to weatherize 593,00 homes across the country.  Currently 
he has spent $600 million of that; and Delaware was the first State to reach the bench-mark goal of 
33%, with Idaho close behind at 32%.  DOE receives monthly reporting from all States about their 
progress, and he is aware that some States are concerned about the goal of weatherizing 25,000 homes 
a month.  He noted that WAP needs to work more diligently to expand local agencies to help with this 
task, but also felt many States are not reaching this goal because they are not up to full capacity yet, 
and that is a challenge each State needs to overcome.  

•	 The other main focus of WAP is increasing monitoring quality control in an effort to ensure ARRA 
money is being spent effectively.  He also spoke about the 30/50 rule where DOE puts a hold on 50% 
of the funding until the State can show they have met 30% of the production requirement.  There are a 
few States who have reached or are near to reaching this goal. VC, DC, JS and SB all commented to 
Mr. Adams that their main frustration is the reporting standards of this program.  If DOE is going to 
hold back on funding until reporting comes in about production, the catch-22 is that many States 
cannot begin production until they are able to get their hands on more money, which they cannot do 
until they submit the production reports.  VC also expressed frustration about communication from 
DOE to the States regarding these more aggressive targets of 25,000 homes per month.  He has heard 
that number referred to as the minimum number States have to meet, but also heard that number 
referred to as a bench-mark and a goal.  VC asked that Mr. Adams work to clarify what numbers DOE 
and WAP actually need with regards to reporting so there is no confusion and no perception that 
certain States are not meeting requirements.  Mr. Adams assured VC that he would make sure to put in 

8 A handout provided by Mark Bailey during his presentation can be found as Appendix H. 
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writing for the States what the actual numbers need to be versus the bench-mark in order to remedy 
this confusion.  

•	 JS thanked Mr. Bailey and Mr. Adams for coming and sharing their updates with the Board and 
opened the floor to general discussion on SEP, WAP and EECBG programs.  SB and PGD both 
commented that it was refreshing to hear Mr. Sperling reiterate the point that having local buy-in and 
engagement really is the catalyst to transformative thinking about clean energy. DC began asking the 
Board if they want to draft a Resolution speaking to this bottom-up/regional approach that seems to be 
the underlying theme of all the presentations given to the Board over the last two days.  DC reminded 
the Board that not only did OWIP staff speak to this, but so did Mr. Lindenberg, and Mr. Sperling.  He 
felt that this could be an opportunity for the STEAB to create a working document that serves as a 
model of how a bottom-up approach to energy education, retro-fits, WAP, or other programs could 
operate in any locality.  A part of this could also include a model for how to convene a regional 
community meeting to address energy issues.  GB thougt this sounded like a good concept for a 
resolution, as did LS and SB.  SV added that utility companies could become a part of this model if the 
Board chooses to move forward with this idea.    

•	 LS communicated that in order for this type of model being discussed to actually succeed, there needs 
to be a paradigm shift in the utility and regulatory structure.  DOE should be the initial convener of 
meetings with regulators so a discussion can begin about how to restructure existing regulations in a 
way that would facilitate change from a bottom-up approach. An example of where States are 
struggling with this is in North Carolina, where old regulations are stifling progress and change.  Until 
this paradigm shift can occur, any Resolution to this affect would most likely meet the same 
challenges North Carolina is facing. DH, CJP and JD all agreed with this comment, and DC 
volunteered to start drafting a Resolution which speaks to a paradigm shift and a need for a more 
focused bottom-up approach to change. 

RETROFIT RAMP-UP AND PROPERTY ASSESSMENT FOR CLEAN ENERGY (PACE) 
•	 JS and TP were the next presenters and shared information on the Climate Smart Loan Program which 

helps property owners borrow money from a district in order to finance renewable energy retro-fits.  
The borrowed money is then paid back in annual property tax.  TP noted that Boulder, CO, was the 
first city to enact this program in 2008, and since then three other communities have added this 
initiative to their ballots. Boulder is currently focused on commercial and residential sectors with this 
program with a goal of helping these areas reduce their energy costs and usage.  TP concluded by 
noting the lessons learned are that these projects can be overly staff intensive, that it is necessary to 
integrate the program with proper support, and that through these programs, the economy of the 
community can be significantly impacted9. 

•	 JS added that there are currently 16 States which have passed legislation enabling this program to 
move forward. This is based on the Berkley model of special assessment districts, and there is more 
information available on the Pacenow.org website. 

GENERAL INFORMATION REGARDING THE E-RIC INITIATIVE 
•	 The next speaker was JoAnn Milliken, who is a Senior Advisor to Henry Kelly, and spoke to the 

Board very broadly about the new Energy Efficiency Building Systems Regional Innovation Cluster 
(E-RIC) initiative. The objective is to leverage federal resources by promoting this multi-agency 
effort with goals to improve energy efficient building systems design; enhance economic, technical 
and commercial competitiveness; create and retain jobs; increase regional GDP; and promote the 
advancement of science and technology.  There are seven agencies involved including DOE, the 
Department of Commerce, the Small Business Administration, the Department of Education, 

9 The slides from Tom Plant’s presentation can be found directly following these minutes as Appendix I. 
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Department of Labor, and the national Science Foundation.  Ideally, each cluster will regionally lead, 
but can include team members from outside the region due to harnessing the best science and 
technology partners. DOE will be reviewing proposals and there will ultimately be a merit review 
process to decide which clusters will be funded.  For more information, Board members were 
encouraged to review the EDA website. 

•	 JS thanked Ms. Milliken for her time and asked if there were Board questions. SV asked about who 
would review the business and market development side of the applications, PG asked about what 
defines a region, and LS asked about contact information for this program.  Ms. Milliken asked that 
the Board please refer to the online Q&A section on the E-RIC initiative website and to email any 
questions directly to e-ric@eda.doc.gov. 

DISCUSSION ON NGA TESTIMONY 
•	 Michele Nellenbach, an employee of the National Governor’s Association (NGA), spoke to the Board 

about her testimony on the Hill regarding the new DOE reporting requirements and other topics 
discussed during her March 4, 2010, testimony10. Ms. Nellenbach highlighted for the Board the 
reasons for said testimony, noting it dealt with why DOE had established new reporting requirements 
and metrics in letters sent to each State, and why the States had not been allowed to weigh-in and open 
a dialogue about the changes.  The biggest issue noted in her testimony surrounded what the States 
will need to do if every agency wants to implement monthly reporting and the burden placed on States 
as it is to provide this information to DOE.  Another issue revolved around complaints by States about 
the weekly phone calls from DOE and the time required to put data together in order to provide the 
information desired by DOE on these calls.   

•	 SB asked about the obligations of loan money and how there is an implied threat that money will be 
taken from States if it is not spent in a timely fashion.  Ms. Nellenbach agreed that this threat is out 
there and noted NGA is working with DOE to determine a definition of what obligated funding 
actually means so there can be a measurable time-frame for moving funds around if that is indeed what 
DOE is going to do with un-obligated funds.  VC again noted his frustration with DOE asking for 
increased WAP numbers at 25,000 homes per moth, but without providing information if this number 
is a goal or the actual number of weatherized homes required to be met each moth.  He asked Ms. 
Nellenbach if she had clarification on this topic, and if not, could NGA assist with getting a clearer 
explanation from DOE about what this actual requirement means for States.  JS asked if NGA was in a 
position to help States receive more education and guidance about building codes from DOE and 
PNNL, and Ms. Nellenbach said she would look into that and provide answers to all of the Board’s 
questions. JS thanked her for her time and willingness to discuss these difficult topics and mentioned 
that the Board looks forward to hearing more from her in the future.  

BOARD DISCUSSION 
•	 JS opened the floor to general Board discussion about topics discussed the previous day as well as 

earlier this morning.  GB asked the Board about their thoughts on the FY 2009 Annual Report Draft, 
and RG moved that the Annual Report be adopted as is and TP seconded.  The Board unanimously 
adopted the FY 2009 Annual Report entitled “A New Direction:  Providing Insight into Programs and 
Opportunities Created by the Recovery Act” on March 10, 2010.  All members of the STEAB asked 
that copies be sent to all SEO and WAP Directors as well as members at NASEO and NASCAP.    

•	 JS asked the Board to review the plaque proofs included in the meeting binder, noting these, if 
adopted, would go to the retired members of the Board.  DH moved to recognize retired members with 
these awards, and CJP seconded.  The STEAB unanimously approved sending plaques to Chris 
Benson, Patricia Sobrero, Elliott Jacobson, Roger Duncan and Daniel Zaweski on March 10, 2010. 

10 The testimony give by Michele Nellenbach can be found as Appendix J. 
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•	 JS then turned the discussion to the Priority areas discussed on Tuesday and the areas identified by the 
Board as internal challenges. Discussion ensued and areas of focus through 2012 were suggested; 
these included a greater focus on technology transfer, green job creation, and bringing RE and EE to 
scale. Members felt that bringing RE and EE to scale were of the greatest importance since that is the 
goal of EERE.  Members thought perhaps consumer education should be a priority since Resolution 
10-02 spoke to transformative change at the local level through increased education. JD reiterated the 
importance of keeping the creation of green jobs as a priority since that aligned perfectly with the 
goals of the Obama administration, as well as EERE. 

•	 During the discussion of these new focused priorities for the Board, many challenges also arose.  The 
Board kept a list of challenges they must overcome in order to more effectively serve EERE and the 
Secretary of Energy.  One of the biggest challenges identified was keeping a good balance between the 
successes of short-term funded ARRA projects while trying to maintain long-term stability of existing 
programs.  Paralleling one of their Priorities, the Board noted that modifying consumer behavior is a 
big challenge facing the Board and EERE with regards to trying to bring RE and EE to scale in the 
United States.  

•	 JS closed the meeting for the day but asked the Board to please continue ruminating on these issues 
and to also be prepared to discuss a potential Resolution which was currently being drafted by DC for 
consideration and comments by the Board.   

TRANSMISSION ACCESS FOR RENEWABLES 
•	 The final presentation to the Board was given by Larry Mansueti, Director of State and Regional 

Assistance in the Office of Electricity (OE).  He began by telling the Board that his job is to work with 
transmission system requirements for many different types of renewable technologies.  Despite the 
variety of technologies available, the largest barriers to building transmission lines are planning, siting 
and cost allocations. Questions like how would a potential line affect reliability and cost, is there a 
value added to society with this proposed line, and how do we finance this line are all questions he 
faces on a daily basis.  EERE is also working on many different studies on how to best integrate wind 
and solar into transmission lines.   

•	 Recently there was the Eastern Wind Integration and Transmission Study, which showed there would 
need to be 23,000 miles of new line at a cost of $93 billion in order to support new renewable energy 
transmission. He continued that ARRA has given $6 billion for loan guarantees for renewable 
technology and transmission technology, and $80 million for facilitating the development of regional 
transmission plans.  Mr. Mansueti noted that there is a lot of technology available which may mean 
that there is not as much transmission needed to get the energy to communities.  The question is how 
do communities know that building these new technologies are the cheaper option for energy vs. 
transmission from a plant further away?  It is these types of questions he faces each day and these are 
the studies currently underway with use of ARRA money. 

•	 JS thanked Mr. Mansueti for his presentation and for taking the time to come and speak to the Board 
about this important issue facing renewable and energy efficient technologies.  

•	 JS opened the floor to discussion by looking forward to the next STEAB meeting, JS and GB 
suggested a date in June and another in October.  The Board voted to meet June 8 – 10, 2010, at the 
Sheraton Denver West, in Denver, CO, in order to meet with NREL and receive an update on existing 
and new technology being developed by the Lab.  JS asked the Board if the current conference call 
timing would continue to be amenable to all.  All members of the Board agreed the current timing 
worked well with all schedules, and JS resolved that the monthly teleconferences would continue to be 
held on the third Thursday of every moth, at 1 PM eastern time.   
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•	 JS then asked DC to share his draft of Resolution 10-02 with the Board for discussion11. The Board 
reviewed the document and provided feedback with regards to minor edits to language and semantics.  
LS reiterated the importance to include a reference to a paradigm shift in the Resolution itself since 
that is the essence of what is trying to be captured by the Resolution.  CJP thought the language and 
message was good, and DH thought this may work in conjunction with Resolution 10-01, which was 
already with the Assistant Secretary for review.  Many Board members debated the benefits of adding 
a “next steps” section, while others thought perhaps it was best to leave that out of the actual 
Resolution and proceed without having the next steps laid out in the actual document.  Board 
discussion continued until GB and JS believed there were edits and considerations yet to be made and 
perhaps the Board should table a vote on this Resolution until the April teleconference call.  The 
Board agreed and decided to continue discussion via emails and phone calls, and revisit the Resolution 
at the April teleconference call.  The hope was also that by that time, the Assistant Secretary will have 
reviewed and provided feedback on Resolution 10-01.   

•	 Discussion turned to the Priorities document created and revised in small groups the day before.  The 
small group in charge of Priorities shared their thoughts and identified that these not only aligned with 
EERE priorities, but also were reflective of goals the Board felt were of utmost important not only to 
the administration but to the States as well.  Members again provided feedback and edits which were 
captured by GB and JS for consideration. GB suggested that he make these edits after the meeting and 
bring this document up at the April teleconference call for official adoption by the Board.  All 
members agreed to continue to provide feedback and edits to the existing document in order to build 
from this framework and create a working list of goals for the Board through 2012.   

•	 The meeting arrived at the public comments portion of the meeting. GB noted that he had not been 
contacted by any members of the public who wished to provide comments at the meeting.  Seeing as 
there were no members of the public present at the meeting, JS then closed the meeting for public 
comment.  

•	 JS asked if there were additional concerns or issues which the Board wished to address.  Seeing as 
there were no additional comments up for discussion, JS thanked all members of the STEAB for their 
time and for traveling to Washington, DC, in order to attend the live Board meeting.  She reminded 
everyone that the next meeting would take place in Denver, CO, the week of June 7, 2010, and 
officially adjourned the meeting.   

11 A draft copy of Resolution 10-02 by Dan Carol can be found as Appendix K. 
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ACTION ITEMS arising from the March 2010 STEAB meeting are highlighted below: 

In the coming weeks/months, the Board has several action items on the agenda with 
associated timeframes to ensure their effectiveness.  The Board is currently planning a face–to-
face meeting in Denver, CO, during the week of June 7th, 2010.  In addition, the Board is 
considering several potential actions based on topics discussed during this meeting, with the 
intention of re-visiting them for further discussion during the April and May teleconference calls, 
as well as during the upcoming June live meeting.  

ACTIONS  RESPONSIBLE PARTY  DUE DATE  STATUS 
Scribe and upload • SENTECH, Inc. • Submit draft minutes • Submitted draft 
meeting minutes & (scribe) to DFO for editing minutes to DFO for 
handouts to • DFO/Board Chair by May 1, 2010. review. 
STEAB website. (approval) • Post Minutes to site 

after approval. 
Next Meeting: • SENTECH, Inc. • Week of June 7th , • Stacey Young 
• Sheraton Denver • DFO 2010.  (SENTECH, Inc.) is 

West, currently coordinating 
Lakewood, CO logistics with the 

hotel. 
• DFO is in talks with 

NREL regarding a Lab 
tour. 

Resolution 10-01 • Board Chair, Janet 
Streff. 

• DFO 

• Adopted January 21, 
2010. 

• Given to Assistant 
Secretary Zoi in 
early Feb. 2010. 

• Resolution is with the 
Assistant Secretary. 

• Board is awaiting an 
official written 
response. 

Resolution 10-02 • Dan Carol, author of 
Resolution 10-02 

• Board to review, 
edit, and vote on 
Resolution on the 
April or May 
teleconference calls.  

• Resolution 10-02 was 
adopted by the STEAB 
on April 20, 2010.  

STEAB Priorities • DFO • Unanimously 
adopted on April 15, 
2010.  

• Posted to STEAB 
website. 

STEAB 
Challenges 

• Board 
• DFO 

• TBD based on edits 
received from 
Board. 

• Board currently 
reviewing and editing 
Challenges document. 

Nomination Packet • SENTECH, Inc. • Submitted February • In chain of 
(to replace 3 • DFO 19, 2010.  concurrence at HQ. 
retirees) • Re-submitted with 

edits on April 22, 
2010. 

Charter Renewal • SENTECH, Inc. 
• DFO 

• Submitted March 26, 
2010.  

• In chain of 
concurrence at HQ. 
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APPENDIX G 

Priorities Through 2012 

To bring EERE to scale throughout the United States: 

• Build State/Regional EERE Capacity (intellectual and 
manufacturing) 

• Reshape the State/local partnerships with DOE 

recognizing the varied resources throughout the 

country 


• Partner with other Federal government agencies 
• Monitor successful implementation and deployment of 

ARRA funds 
• Promote consumer education efforts 
• Harness momentum created by ARRA $$ 
• Accelerate development of green jobs 
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